Friday Celebrity Newsletter January 25,2013



*Vol.*1 No. 17



"It is not the strongest of the species that survive, nor the most intelligent, but the one most responsive to change." ~ Charles Darwin

THIS WEEK'S BEST PRACTICES

- Teachers using Jeopardy to review skills.
- Teachers teaming classes together to complete science activities.
- Students using the computer to locate answers for questions.
- Students going to the board and explaining how they solved a math problem.
- Art teacher integrating vocabulary into art lessons.



Let's Shout it Out!!!!!!

We have a total of 71 students in grades 4-6 who earned the honor of STAR Reader for second nine weeks. The students are: Earl Lequin, Ninah Pippins-Combo, Keyonce Williams, Diana Futrell, Kayla Hall, Grayson Waterfield, Joshua Williams, MaKalia Holley, Jailynn Outlaw, Davis Owens, Makya Williams, Blake Byrum, Mya Davidson, Quadre Douglas, Aniyah Eason, Tyrell Felton, Andrew Fitzhugh-

Powell, Kayla Hunter, Lauren Jackson, Jesson Lequin, Jy'Asiah Parker, Ramon Sutton, Dylan Edwards, Kailyah Eley, Tye Saxby, Kwonia Slade ,Keishara Smith, Omarionne Butler, Tashyla Hamilton, Jaylen Lee, Jaiona Sessoms, Naytasha Beamon, Shanieve Cherry, Derrick Douglas, DeAndre Dyer, Ashlee Weaver, MaKayla Toler, Bryanna Sutton, Dylan Edwards, Rayquan Langford, Genaro Sanchez, Thu Phan, Courtney Williams, Jenice Hugley, Ni'Aigah Cooper, Nicholas Ellis, Victoria Harrell, Colan Jordan, Dashaunda Perry, Braxtyne Seetarm, Hannah Ayers, Destiny Vaughan, Breena Willoughby, Zachary Wise, Chantel Askew, Dedria Burke, Hannah Pickering, Christopher Peters, Tavares Wiggins, Jalisa Allen, Jalen Davis, Rodreyous Holley, Carson Jager, Ariyanna Jones, Trenton Simmons, Brianna Howard, Dasjahnee Atkins, Drequan Everett, Shadavia Holloway, Jhordon Jenkins, Nathaniel Rowe

Resource Corner

This Week's Topic: Power of Words

The Power of Our Words

Paula Denton

Teacher language influences students' identities as learners. Five principles keep that influence positive.

Think back to your childhood and recall the voices of your teachers. What kinds of words did they use? What tone of voice? Recall how you felt around those teachers. Safe and motivated to learn? Or self-doubting, insecure, even angry?

Teacher language—what we say to students and how we say it—is one of our most powerful teaching tools. It permeates every aspect of teaching. We cannot teach a lesson, welcome a student into the room, or handle a classroom conflict without using words. Our language can lift students to their highest potential or tear them down. It can help them build positive relationships or encourage discord and distrust. It shapes how students think and act and, ultimately, how they learn.

How Language Shapes Learners

From my 25 years of teaching and my research on language use, I've learned that language actually *shapes* thoughts, feelings, and experiences. (Vygotsky, 1978). Our words shape students as learners by

- Affecting students' sense of identity. Five-year-old Don loves to sing but isn't good at it—yet. His music teacher says, "Let's have you move to the back row and try just mouthing the words." Such language can lead Don to believe not only that he is a bad singer, but also that he will always be a bad singer. But suppose the teacher says, "Don, you really love to sing, don't you? Would you like to learn more about it? I have some ideas." Such words support Don's budding identity as one who loves to sing and is learning singing skills.
- Helping students understand how they work and play. For example, an educator might comment on a student's writing by saying, "These juicy adjectives here give me a wonderful sense of how your character looks and feels." Naming a specific attribute—the use of adjectives—alerts the writer to an important strength in her writing and encourages her to build on that strength.
- Influencing our relationships with students. To a student who—once again—argued with classmates at recess, we might say either "Emory, if you don't stop it, no more recess!" or "Emory, I saw you arguing with Douglas and Stephen. Can you help me understand what happened from your point of view?" The former would reinforce a

teacher-student relationship based on teacher threats and student defensiveness, whereas the latter would begin to build a teacher-student relationship based on trust.

Five Guiding Principles for Positive Language

How can we ensure that our language supports students' learning and helps create a positive, respectful community? During the 20 years I've been involved with the Responsive Classroom, I have found this approach to be a good base for using language powerfully. The Responsive Classroom approach, developed by Northeast Foundation for Children, offers language strategies that enable elementary teachers to help students succeed academically and socially. Strategies range from asking open-ended questions that stretch students' thinking to redirecting students when behavior goes off-track. These strategies are based on the following five general principles.

1. Be Direct

When we say what we mean and use a kind, straightforward tone, students learn that they can trust us. They feel respected and safe, a necessary condition for developing self-discipline and taking the risks required for learning. It's easy to slip into using indirect language as a way to win compliance. For example, as a new teacher, I tried to get students to do what I wanted by pointing out what I liked about other students' behavior. "I like the way May and Justine are paying attention," I would cheerfully announce while impatiently eyeing Dave and Marta fooling around in the corner.

When this strategy worked, it was because students mimicked the desired behavior so that they, too, would win praise from me, not because I had helped them develop self-control or internal motivation. And often, when I pointed out how I liked certain learners' behavior, the rest of the class ignored me. If I liked the way May and Justine were paying attention, that was nice for the three of us, but it had nothing to do with the rest of the class, who had more compelling things to do at the moment.

Moreover, comparative language can damage students' relationships. By holding May and Justine up as exemplars, I implied that the other class members were less commendable. This can drive a wedge between students. Later in my career, I learned to speak directly. To call the students to a meeting, for example, I rang a chime to gain their attention (a signal we practiced regularly), then said firmly, "Come to the meeting rug and take a seat now." To Dave and Marta in the previous example, I'd say, "It's time to listen now." The difference in students' response was remarkable.

Sarcasm, another form of indirect language, is also common—and damaging—in the classroom. Sometimes teachers use sarcasm because we think it will provide comic relief; other times we're just tired, and it slips in without our even knowing it. If a teacher says, "John, what part of 'Put your phone away' don't you understand?" students will likely laugh, and the teacher may think she has shown that she's hip and has a sense of humor. But John will feel embarrassed, and his trust in this teacher will diminish. The position of this teacher may shift in the other students' eyes as well: They no longer see her as an authority who protects their emotional safety but as someone who freely uses the currency of insult. Much better to simply say, "John, put your phone away." If he doesn't, try another strategy, such as a logical consequence.

2. Convey Faith in Students' Abilities and Intentions

When our words and tone convey faith in students' desire and ability to do well, students are more likely to live up to our expectations of them.

"When everyone is ready, I'll show you how to plant the seeds." "You can look at the chart to remind yourself of our ideas for good story writing." "Show me how you will follow the rules in the hall." These teacher words, spoken in a calm voice, communicate a belief that students want to—and know how to—listen, cooperate, and do good work. This increases the chance that students will see themselves as respectful listeners, cooperative people, and competent workers, and behave accordingly.

Take the time to notice and comment on positive behavior, being quite specific: "You're trying lots of different ideas for solving that problem. That takes persistence." Such observations give students hard evidence for why they should believe in themselves.

3. Focus on Actions, Not Abstractions

Because elementary-age children tend to be concrete thinkers, teachers can communicate most successfully with them by detailing specific actions that will lead to a positive environment. For example, rather than saying, "Be respectful," it's more helpful to state, "When someone is speaking during a discussion, the rest of us will listen carefully and wait until the speaker is finished before raising our hands to add a comment."

Sometimes it's effective to prompt students to name concrete positive behaviors themselves. To a student who has trouble focusing during writing time, a teacher might say matter-of-factly, "What will help you think of good ideas for your story and concentrate on writing them down?" The student might then respond, "I can find a quiet place to write, away from my friends."

There is a place, of course, for such abstract terms as *respectful* and *responsible*, but we must give students plenty of opportunities to associate those words with concrete actions. Classroom expectations such as "treat one another with kindness" will be more meaningful to students if we help them picture and practice what those expectations look like in different situations.

Focusing on action also means pointing to the desired *behavior* rather than labeling the learner's character or attitude. I had a student who chronically did poor work when he could do better. In a moment of frustration, I said to him, "I don't think you even care!" This allowed me to vent, but it did nothing to help the student change. His energy went toward defending himself against my negative judgment, not toward examining and changing his behavior. Worse, such language can lead students to accept our judgment and believe that they indeed don't care. It's more helpful in such situations to issue a positive challenge that names the behavior we want: "Your job today is to record five observations of our crickets. Think about what you'll need to do before you start." This moves the focus to what the student can do.

4. Keep It Brief

It's hard for many young children to follow long strings of words like this:

When you go out to recess today, be sure to remember what we said about including everyone in games, because yesterday some kids had an issue with not being included in kickball and four square, and we've talked about this. You were doing really well for a while there, but lately it seems like you're getting kind of careless, and that's got to change or ...

By the end of this spiel, many students would be thinking about other things. Few could follow the entire explanation. Students understand more when we speak less. Simply asking, "Who can tell us one way to include everyone at recess?" gives them an opportunity to remind themselves of positive behaviors. If you have taught and led students in practicing the class's expectations for recess, students will make good use of such a reminder.

5. Know When to Be Silent

The skillful use of silence can be just as powerful as the skillful use of words. When teachers use silence, we open a space for students to think, rehearse what to say, and sometimes gather the courage to speak at all.

We can see the benefit of silence if, after asking a question, we pause before taking responses from students. Researchers have found that when teachers wait three to five seconds, more students respond, and those responses show higher-level thinking (Swift & Gooding, 1983; Tobin, 1980).

Three to five seconds can feel uncomfortably long at first. But if we stick to it—and model thoughtful pausing by waiting a few seconds ourselves to respond to students' comments—we'll set a pace for the entire classroom that will soon feel natural. Our reward will be classroom conversations of higher quality.

Remaining silent allows us to listen to students and requires us to resist the impulse to jump in and correct students' words or finish their thoughts. A true listener tries to understand a speaker's message before formulating a response. When we allow students to speak uninterrupted and unhurried, we help them learn because speaking is an important means of consolidating knowledge.

In my current role teaching educators Responsive Classroom strategies, I watch teachers incorporate these five principles of language into their daily communications with students, and I see them build classrooms where students feel safe, respected, and engaged. By paying attention to our language, we can use it to open the doors of possibility for students.

References

Swift, J. N., & Gooding, T. (1983). Interaction of wait time feedback and questioning instruction on middle school science teaching. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, *20*(8), 721–730.

Tobin, K. G. (1980). The effect of an extended teacher wait-time on science achievement. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 17, 469–475.

Vygotsky, L. (1978). Mind in society. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

Author's note: A 2006 study by Sara Rimm-Kaufman and colleagues at the University of Virginia showed that Responsive Classroom practices were associated with students having higher reading and math test scores, better social skills, and more positive feelings about school. The U.S. Department of Education's Institute of Education Sciences has awarded Rimm-Kaufman a \$2.9 million grant to further investigate how Responsive Classroom practices contribute to gains in students' math achievement.

Paula Denton is Director of Program Development and Delivery for Northeast Foundation for Children, developer of the Responsive Classroom approach; www.responsiveclassroom.org; paula@responsiveclassroom.org. She is the author of *The Power of Our Words: Teacher Language that Helps Children Learn* (Northeast Foundation for Children, 2007). Copyright © 2008 by Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development

Resources:

http://teachingtruths.wordpress.com/2010/11/19/the-power-of-a-teachers-words/

http://712educators.about.com/od/teacherresources/a/Impact-Of-Teacher-Actions.htm



Just for Thought:

Reading is the key that opens all doors. Are we giving our students the keys that they need to open their doors? Are we as educators, using the Schoolwide Reading time with fidelity? During the Schoolwide Reading time are you reading one of your favorite books? Do your students observe you reading? If you can't answer yes to all of these questions, ask yourself, WHY? Many of our students go home to families who do not know how to read or who do not take the time to read with their children. School is where the students are exposed to the most literacy. Some students do not have books in their homes. We are the ones that hold the keys to their futures. We are the ones that are preparing them to be career and college ready. Without the key of reading, they will not be able to open the doors to success. Do you want to be the one who keeps the doors locked? If not, pass out your keys of SuccessMaker, Accelerated Reader, Corrective Reading, Literacy Stations,

Reading Interventions, School-wide Reading and Cracking the Code to your students.

Reminders:

Report Cards go home: January 24,2013

Night of Kindness Letters are due: January 25, 2013

Cozy Reading Day: February 6, 2013

Needs Assessment Visit: February 11-12, 2013





I would like to thank all of you for your dedication and support at AES!!! As we walk around AES, let's all remember to Be Responsible, Expect the Best, Always be Prepared, Respect Others, and Stay Safe!!! Let's make 2012-2013, a

year in which AES shines all over Hertford County and North Carolina!!!!

Have a wonderful weekend!!!!

Ms. Kimberly Scott, Assistant Principal

Contact Information

252-332-2588 ext. 32

<mark>252-301-0828- cell</mark>